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Our national team will be leaving for Australia on the 14th of April.  We wish them all the success down under!!
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UMPIRE’S   WHISTLE
March has been a busy month as a start to our Polocrosse season.
Shongweni Tournament

Well done to Sam Heynes for making the call to cancel on the Sunday, due to wet weather.

It is very important to have your safety officer on the ball and ensuring things go correctly.

MP Champs

Well done for all of those that umpired- it was an awesome weekend of fun, oldies and young having a great weekend.

4 provincial umpires were there, I would like to Congratulate Maverick(NW), Cody ( Gauteng), Bertus (Limpopo) and Johan( Mpumalanga), for doing duty and doing a great job as well.

Unbeknown to the above 4, they were monitored on their duties as provincial umpires, and it is great to report that they were on top of their game.

Australia Tour ( next month)

Paddy o Sullivan has been hard at work staying fit, and on the ball for his duties in Australia.

Finally, we were advised 2 weeks ago of who the Australian umpires are, and we are busy with plans to ensure Paddy has 100% support for his hard job ahead.

We are hard at work watching past actions of the Australian umpires, when they did duty, and will ensure that Paddy has not only the support we mentioned, but ammunition to put alternative plans in piace, should the need arise. 

Junior Classic April

A list was sent out to the parents of participating juniors, that their expertise is required to umpire at the junior classic.

No parent will umpire their child or direct family.

We ask that all who do duty, do it to the best of their ability, and without prejudice – we need to ensure that every game is a true reflection of the junior’s hard work and play.

As is usual, normal PASA conditions apply to umpiring at Junior Classic.

Rule books.

Ashleigh has in stock at R50 ea, please get a copy- funds from this go to the umpire fund for umpiring and use in umpiring.

Again we thank Kentucky Club and Hilton Club who made the rule book happen.

I must apologize for some typo errors in the new rule book, but if you look at the inside back page, a label indicating the corrections are there. 

KZN International umpire clinic (to be held over Kzn champs and the quad weekends)

We have had replies from UK, USA and our neighbors- Zim and Zam of their participation in this clinic.

SA will also have a person- I am waiting for the replies for nomination from provincial umpires.

Australia, New Zealand and Ireland, are in the process of being invited- at their own cost should they wish to participate.

Umpires needed for upcoming events.
· Shongweni High Goal.

· U14 test in August ( nomination process to apply after team is announced)

· KZN champs and quadrangular.

Queries from the February umpire clinic.

I have had some very interesting queries since this clinic, meaning you are awake, asking questions and wanting answers.

2 similar incidents have occurred but both have had different actions in them

· Attempt at goal, ball hit post, ground, then a horse and went through the goal

· Attempt at goal, ball hit post, ground ( hit a divit) and went through the goal.

Question is: were they goals????? Rule 26.

Next issue -the answer will be discussed.

Best of travels, action and play for the SA team to Australia, Junior Classic, TEGWAANS Easter Tournament, and East London Agric tournament.

Until then

Gav Flowers.

IN THE LINE OF DUTY ……
FLIGHT STAR – by Instrument Landing out of Sinoritta Rosa by Mexico II  -   written by  NIKKI CROOK

Flight first came to our attention in about 1986.  As a very sassy three year old in a riding school, where she happily got rid of any rider by bucking, spinning or reversing faster than she went forward!  Her then owner offered her to us, but at a price we weren’t interested in.  However, after a couple more months of depositing all who tried to ride her, the owner happily gave her to us!  And so began her polocrosse career ….. but not without many arguments!  At this stage we were bringing in the beautiful grey gelding, Lake Como and now also the argumentative, very difficult Flight.  I was about 12 years old and I got the 2 horses to work under my parent’s supervision.  Months passed and Como went from strength to strength, while Flight continued to run away, spin around in circles and remained permanently in season.  More time passed and a couple of tournaments later, with Como winning prizes and Flight still running away a decision had to be made!  The time came for a junior tournament and I was given the choice between Como and Flight, and to my parent’s amazement, I chose Flight.  It was the beginning of an amazing combination and career for both of us.  We finally found a bit that she liked, a jointed Pelham, of all things … and after a hormone injection to stop her never ending seasons, she settled down to become one of the greats of the game.  Playing at top level until her retirement, due to recurring lymphangitis.  At the ripe old age of 20.  She remains a legend to this day.

Flight went onto win many a golden pony at top levels, we were also awarded the Beryl MacDonnell Trophy for horse and rider combination (myself, my mom Arlene and sister, Ashleigh, have all been honoured to have been awarded this prestigious trophy – keeping it in the family we are!)  My most memorable event was when I played against Australia at Chatterton Road.  If memory serves me well, it was in 1993, Peter Choice was the Australian coach as he was asked to come and give the SA team some pointers on horsemanship whilst in South Africa.  He said to me ‘you should work on your right turn’  (well I think it was right) ‘with that horse’ … I just smiled as she had an incredible turn both ways,  which she later showed them in the test match where we lost by one goal unfortunately. 

I have been truly blessed to have many an awesome horse after Flight Star, but she was a true legend ….   And a grumpy one at that!!

[image: image3.jpg]



Portfolio reports

A quick reminder / update of the international happenings this year – 
Senior tour to Australia in April

We wish our teams all the best in Australia – give them hell 😊
Junior Tour to Australia 

We hope our players attending the Junior Classic in Albury will have fun and learn a lot 

Junior Classic.

We hope all the juniors have fun and remember we have some international players joining us – so please give them a warm South African welcome and any assistance they need.

Senior Quadrangular – USA and UK vs 2 SA teams in July 

Junior Festival in July

Zimbabwe and Zambia have confirmed that they will send both U16 and U19 mixed barbarians team plus an additional section of U19 boys to play in SA in July.

Andrew Heynes will communicate the selection details

U14 vs Zambia in Paddock in August 

Karen Odell


International Liaison Officer

Plans are on the go for Junior Classic, we are looking forward to having the French and Zambian kids join in.  We look forward to seeing all in a weeks’ time at Mooi River… a report of the Junior classic tournament will feature in the next newsletter
Regards

Samantha Heynes

Junior President
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U14 National side, which was announced after the Junior Classic 2017 – Nikita Gilks, Angus Dick, Amy Cocker, Lauren Heynes, Andrew Lynn, Jake Shaw, Jamin Schuch.  Coach Ross Beukes, Ass. Coach Gordon Shaw and manager Vanessa Gilks.
Coaching Report  Ladies Team– Gavin Cocker  - 21 March 2017

To date the ladies have had 5 coaching camps. Part of the team played together at the recent Bethal tournament and the others played together at the Shongweni tournament. They all played very well. 

We have one more coaching weekend over the junior classic where we will be perfecting every aspect the ladies have worked on over the past few months.

Mentors.

I invited Tony Higgs, Peter Choice and Henry Harris to a few camps to give valuable input into positional play and extra training on how to ride Australian horses. The ladies have been riding many different horses to prepare them for the Australian horses.

Eye Training

I receive regular summaries from Sheryl Calder and am very pleased with the Ladies commitment to the eye programme. They have all taken their eye training seriously and they are all in the top of the eye training rankings in the country.

Psychological

We have had two weekends with Kirsten Van Heerden. The Ladies have benefitted from her input. I am in regular contact with Kirsten with regards to the Ladies progress and any issues they may have.

I found the last weekend in Bethal to be very beneficial as far as the Ladies bonding as a team was concerned.  I am confident to say that the ladies are a happy team and they are all working towards a common goal. The many hours of coaching are paying off!

Fitness

I put the ladies through their first “beep” test in Mooi River and I repeated the test during the Bethal camp. I was very impressed with the improvement in the ladies fitness. The ladies have taken my request for them to get fit seriously and the results spoke for themselves.

Umpiring

I have had Patrick O Sullivan umpiring the ladies at the squad camps so that they could get accustomed to the way he will be umpiring in Australia

Management Team

Sam Hewitson recently accepted the position as the Ladies manager. This has really helped the ladies concentrate on Polocrosse as they were all trying to do the management chores over and above their training. 

James Hackland also recently accepted the position as horse co coordinator in Australia. 

I am feeling a lot better now knowing that I have a full management team travelling with the Ladies. 

Thanks.

I would like you to pass on my gratitude in your coaching report, to the Lynn family for hosting us in Mooi River, to the Van Der Merwe family for hosting us in Bethal. To all the mentors who have kindly given up their time to assist me. To all the players who played against the ladies at the squad camps and to all the players’ families who have helped our ladies get this far. 

I am feeling positive about the tour and I am proud of the ladies team.  I feel we have the best ladies team we could have fielded.  

SA ladies team update: Jean Hackland (ladies captain)

The ladies have had a few camps with great improvements every time.  It is always hard getting 8 busy ladies to commit to a weekend away from home but these girls have shown great commitment and dedication and we have had almost full team attendance at all the camps. We have played and practiced in Saldanaha, Bishopstowe, Mooiriver and Bethal together and have a few more sneaky weekends planned before we go. We have a great coach in Gavin who has an exciting game plan and is committed to helping us win. He has forced us to think out the box and with his help we have come up with some new tactics.

 It has been so long since I played in a full ladies side and I had forgotten how strong characters can make or break or team. We are a team full of strong characters but instead of pulling us apart it seems to be pulling us together as we use each other’s strengths and skills to improve the team dynamic. The ladies going to Australia consist of myself, Natalia Maclarty, Leigh and Caley Higgs, Celicia and Dawnay Jacobs and Elri van der Merwe. Our reserve is Jacqui Minnaar.  Most of the team have travelled to other countries to play before, which is a huge relief as riding strange horses will be our major obstacle to victory. We have all represented SA before at some point at a senior level and 5 of the ladies have played at previous world cups. Hopefully this experience will help us keep level heads and stay focussed when in Australia. Jacqui has been an amazing reserve travelling to almost all the camps and playing her heart out. I can see a future champion there and look forward to seeing her play in an SA team soon.

No one can guarantee a victory, especially playing away from home. But I can guarantee that these girls will be prepared when we leave and will be trying their hardest to win when we are there. I am proud to be part of a team that has such fight, spirit and dedication
SA MENS TEAM PREPARATION FOR AUSTRALIA TOUR APRIL 2017 – JANNIE STEENKAMP (capt)

The South African men’s team will have their final squad camp at the Junior Classic in Mooi River.  It has proven to be a difficult task trying to coordinate 8-players from around the country to get together as often as possible, as well as finding strong enough players to compete against.  However, we as a team have made it work and our preparation is on track.

The general format of our training camps have comprised of each player, playing 21-24 chukka’s per weekend, rotating 3-4 horses each.  We have found it very beneficial to split the men’s team into two sections and play good, competitive polocrosse against each other.  As competitive as we are on the field, we are just as good friends off the field.  We have a good team vibe and spirit going, sometimes a bit too much resulting in a few very late evenings. We also follow a training programme call The Eye Gym from the world famous Dr Sherylle Calder.  This helps improve our hand-eye-ball coordination skills, as well as reaction time.

We have been working on a very particular style of polocrosse that we want to play, and it has been great how the whole team has bought into the new brand of polocrosse.  Not only has our coach Bruce Maclarty, put a lot of thought and effort into how we can improve, but Kirsten Van Heerden (our sport psychologist) plays a vital role.  The value that she adds is priceless.  Our umpire, Paddy O’Sullivan has made time to attend our camps to make sure we are ready for the challenge that awaits us.  Last but not least is Helene Steenkamp, who has been working endlessly on sponsorship for the team.  We are a very young team, all under the age of 28, so without sponsorship, it would not be possible.  Helene has also taken the responsibility of organising flights, accommodation, playing kit, casual kit, transport etc.  Without our highly successful coach, Bruce Maclarty and a good manager, the team wouldn’t function the way it does.

Bruce has appointed Camilla Harris and Hetta Carthew, as our Men’s horse coordinators, a very important part in ensuring the welfare of our horses.  They both have 2 world cups under their belts, as horse coordinators, so experience is in their favour.
We as a team are very excited as this is an opportunity of a lifetime.  To play Australia on their soil with a full men’s team is the ultimate challenge.  We feel honoured to be selected to represent our country and are ready to make South Africa proud!!

On behalf of the SA Polocrosse Men’s Team, I would like to thank each and every one of you who have helped in making this tour possible.

Many thanks!!
MEN’S COACH REPORT.

It is a huge challenge trying to ready a team to tour anywhere overseas never mind travelling to the home of polocrosse....Australia! 
Since the announcement of the team at SA Champs in August planning and preparing has been underway with all members of the touring party doing "their bit”. Most people make the mistake of thinking that it is only the players who have to prepare for the challenges of playing in Australia but as Clive Woodward stated in preparing for the 2003 rugby World Cup the "critical non-essentials" are as important to the players as a basic requirement like being fit!! These critical non-essentials are all the extras covered by Helene, manager, Kirsten, sports psychologist, Sheryl/Christy, Eyegym and to them we all owe a huge debt of gratitude.

The players have impressed me immensely with the time and dedication they have put into all aspects of the tour and the bond they have created will stand them in good stead when the pressure of playing in Australia hits. Camps in Saldana, Mooi River x 2 and Arnot have sharpened their playing skills and patterns and I hope they can reproduce this form in Australia....only time will tell!!  From my perspective as their coach it has been a pleasure to work with this group of young men and come what may they are without a doubt the best men's team I have had the pleasure of coaching. 

We have one final camp at Mooi River over the weekend of the Junior Classic. This is where all the final bits of preparation will be done, kit handed out and all our saddles cleaned. I take the time to remind all the parents and juniors playing at the Classic that this is the one tournament that all of the senior men played in at one time or other and was a very important stepping stone in their polocrosse development, so please enjoy the weekend and the men will be around to chat to or help answer questions that you may have.

I leave you with a quote from Sir John Harvey-Jones "To create success, Everyone's noses must be pointing in the same direction”. Our preparation has allowed this so let the games begin!! 
Regards,

Bruce MacLarty. 
WORLD CUP COACH - 2019
We have gone through the Nomination process and it gives me great pleasure to extend my warmest congratulations to Bruce Maclarty on the following appointment

WORLD CUP COACH – Bruce Maclarty

I would like to give you all some back ground information on Bruce, his achievements and ultimately his success. Bruce started as a Horse Co-ordinator for the 2003 and 2007 World Cup’s. At that time Tony Higgs was the coach. Bruce feels that Tony laid down the foundation for the success of SA Polocrosse. 

Bruce’s first position as Coach was the 2009 Quadrangular series in Australia. Admittedly, the team did not do too well, but Bruce managed to identify problem areas. We were lacking on skills, although we showed flashes of brilliance. Another problem area was the incorrect allocation of our ladies horses.

Bruce then went on to learn a lot from competing in the 2009 / 2010 Zimbabwe Opens. He feels that these were a huge success and contributed to the success of our future World Cups.

Bruce’s first success as Coach came in the 2011 World Cup held in England. He went with a young skilful men’s side and nobody gave the ladies a hope in winning. Bruce felt that if each of the ladies played to their strength, we would have a chance. As you all know, we won the 2011 World Cup!!!

Bruce owes the success of the 2015 World Cup held in SA to the following. The team was hugely experienced, especially the Men, and our Ladies skills had improved. 

We are going to need every bit of Bruce’s experience to try and pull off a victory in Australia, come 2019. I wish Bruce all of the very best in the preparation and build up to this next World Cup.

ASSISTANT WORLD CUP COACH
There were 4 Nominations for 2019 Assistant World Cup Coach, so we will have to vote on this at the Executive meeting held at IPT in July. Please can I ask that Provincial delegates get back to their clubs asking for their vote? Each Province will put forward one name and the votes will be tallied.

The Nominations to be voted on for ASSISTANT WORLD CUP COACH are:

Gavin Cocker



Luke Rauch

Caroline Minnaar 


Brent Von Benecke

I feel that each of these candidates are worthy of the position and wish them luck in the final voting process.

Regards

Andrew Heynes

PASA

DIRECTOR OF COACHING

Report  - Natal polocrosse 2017 season – Mark Arnold – Natal President

The Natal polocrosse season kicked off with the Shongweni Fun tournament, which despite the wet weather, galloped into a great start, with everyone keen to give their ponies a run.  With the tournament at capacity, games ran smoothly on the Saturday.  With friends all happy to see each other again on the playing field.  Unfortunately the tournament was called off due to the wet and slippery conditions after the first game on Sunday.

But we have lots to look forward to in Natal.  The Junior Classic is the next tournament in our province, which is proving to be very exciting with the upcoming announcement of the U14 team, that is to take on our Zambian counterparts in August at Paddock.  This will be followed closely by the Tegwaans Easter tournament, which always proves to be great fun and even better polocrosse.  This tournament will take place at Richmond.  And the teams for the upcoming Quadrangular will be announced here.

Then our national players are off to Oz for about 2 weeks, so we wish them well in their endeavour.

Things quieten down in Natal for a short while, giving our returning winning national players time to catch their breath.  And we bounce into the Bishopstowe tournament.  Bishopstowe have put a lot of time and effort into their fields and Natal can boast to have another venue besides Paddock,  that could probably be played in most weather.  Come rain, come shine!

Two weeks later, and Natal champs is already upon us.  With the visiting UK and USA teams making an appearance.  The tournament will take us up to the Quadrangular the following weekend at Mooi River.

A very short break, and then we have the prestigious Landrover High Goal tournament, with the best of our players participating in a very public venue.  This tournament was a fantastic success in 2016 and we encourage all family and friends to come and view some top class polocrosse.

The unofficial u16 and u19 tour takes place hot on the heels of IPT, again the venue is Richmond for this international. Umvoti will be hosting their club tournament a week later at their new grounds.

Then the big one!  Our national u14 side to take on Zambia at Paddock as well as the local Paddock tournament the same weekend.  This test match should prove to be very exciting, with our very new u14 side making its debut against an almost complete Zambian side, that took on our u14’s in 2016.

And last but not least, to wrap up the Natal season, we have the Richmond tournament to help us wind down from a very exciting season.  This is a perfect opportunity to bring in those green horses that have been waiting in the wings all season, to get their chance to step onto the field and fill some very big horseshoes.

We would also like to welcome back Lions River Polocrosse Club and wish them great success!!

Report – George tournament – by Nadine Low Ah Kee
The first Tournament of the season for the PE Polocrosse Club members took place on the weekend of the 4th and 5th of March. It was the Tenikwa’s Tournament and it was played at the George Riding Club.  A great weekend was had by all and after a full day of polocrosse on the Saturday, a braai that evening at the clubhouse where everyone got to kick back and enjoy each other’s company, was had.  Sunday was a beautiful day and once again there was good polocrosse to enjoy! The PE Polocrosse Club members thoroughly enjoyed their weekend and would like to say thanks to the George Members for all their organising.

The results were:
A Division
Winners Tenikwa A

· Tristan Davison

· Allan Oates

· Simon Davison

Best No 1 Brian Cooper

Best No 2 Taya Mansfield

Best No 3 Allan Oates

B Division
Winners Kempston B

· Tim Hayden

· Klari du Toit

· Rian Delport

Runners Up B George polocrosse 

· Matthew Davison

· Micha van Coller

· Amy Dodd

Best No 1 Rian Delport

Best No 2 Andrew Davison

Best No 3 Micha van Coller

Golden Pony Legal Force/ Nikki Crook

Best all round player Matthew Davison.
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 Brian Cooper and Shane Mansfield competing for a pick up  Photo by David Marx
REPORT – COACHING CLINIC HELD BY BRUCE MACLARTY – WRITTEN BY NADINE LOW AH KEE
PE Polocrosse Club were honoured to host a clinic given by Bruce Maclarty over the weekend of the 18th and 19th of March.  Bruce, joined and assisted by his wife Beth and his daughter Natalie really made an impression and along with giving members much to think about also imparted many ideas with some great teaching. It was wonderful that along with the Port Elizabeth Polocrosse Club members, members from George as well as East London travelled to join in and take the opportunity to learn. 

Bruce Maclarty has, of course, an accomplished history as a coach in South African Polocrosse, the 2 South African World Cup Titles being fantastic achievements. He has recently been appointed again as coach for the upcoming 2019 World Cup!

Natalie was a team member of the victorious South African side in the 2015 World Cup and lined up against Australia for the U21s side last year here in Port Elizabeth. She has also been chosen for the ladies side to represent South Africa against Australia later this year down under.

The clinic kicked off on Saturday afternoon with a chat in the club. Bruce chatted and encouraged player feedback on many topics. Player fitness and its importance featured as did selection of a horse. Honing your observation skills was a very interesting section of the chat! Moving onto the field, the importance of a game plan, how to select it and communication on the field was also stressed. Many very relevant subjects were discussed, but the point that was really emphasized, was practise! There is no substitute, make sure you put in the hours of practise to improve. Make sure your basics are perfect! Pick a member of the club that you feel is great with a stick and ball and make it your goal to be better!
Moving outside, players were placed in groups and Bruce, Beth and Nats took everyone through their paces with a variation of stick and ball exercises on foot. Passing and catching in very many different positions, were practised and while everyone had great fun, we also realised the benefits that these tasks could reap if practised on a regular basis.
Next up, the ponies were saddled and everyone headed to the fields to learn on horseback. Beth headed up the novice players, while the rest of the members were teamed up accordingly and coached by Bruce and Nats. Everyone got the chance to play 2 chukkas and had the benefit of feedback from the Maclarty’ s. Players’ decisions were questioned, beneficial alternatives suggested and you could at sometimes actually see the “light bulb moment” on the field!
Day One was thoroughly enjoyed and that night everyone enjoyed a good evening at the club with a fantastic steak and salad braai. Just the way to end a good day!
Day Two started in the club again for the more advanced group, while the novices started on the field, taking up where they had left off the day before under the instruction of Beth. The more advanced group got to watch a few chukkas of the 2011 World Cup playing against Zimbabwe in the clubhouse. The chukkas were discussed and once again game plans were brought to attention, as well as many other factors that come into play when trying to win a World Cup and how it all could be used in everyday tournaments.
Back to the fields they all went, this time Bruce and Nats also mounted up! Once again a few chukkas were had by all and as the chukkas played, time was taken to stop and discuss various points of play as it all unfolded. One thing was for sure, though, everyone was well pleased with what they had learnt!
All in all it was a wonderful weekend. Bruce, Beth and Natalie’s time, energy and educating was greatly appreciated and it was fantastic that though they took on a wide variation of players, everyone could say that they had come away learning something. Players were excited to improve themselves and came away very happy with the experience! Once again PE Polocrosse Club would just like to say a very big thank you to Bruce, Beth and Natalie Maclarty.
PE club is looking forward to testing their newly acquired skills at the upcoming EP Champs!!
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   Bruce with Tara and Jessica Rutherford  Photo by Andries Myburgh
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  BEST BIRTHDAY WISHES ON YOUR BIRTHDAY                                     
April
4
-
Alice Gilmore
5
-
Sasha Elliot

-
Margaret Meake
8
-
Nikita Gilks
13
-
Heinze Bunge
14
-
Sage Venter

-
Johané Goosen




15
-
Paul Davison




18
-
Judy Hunter




-
Sean Gilson





19
-
Tarryn Leigh Wulff




-
Bernice Bentley



21
-
Liezel Fourie



22
-
Andrew Orchison




-
Kenneth Ryder




23
-
Pieter Conradie



24
-
Attie Van Der Nest



25
-
Abbey Hackland



26
-
Ché Davis



27
-
Craig Scholtz




28
-
Rochelle Thornhill
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-Dale Carnegre
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HORSES, etc   
Glen Saddle for sale – very good condition R5500 contact Ashleigh Shaw  0748916657 or sales@saddlery.co.za
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